
MORRO BAY YACHT CLUB 
541 Embarcadero • Morro Bay, CA 93442 
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December  2005 

    Editor’s Note: Submissions to the Masthead are due by the 21st of each month. You may e-mail your 
written material or digital photos to mbyc@mbyc.net or  leave submissions in the Masthead  box in the 

club’s office. All submissions are subject to editing for content and space.  
We love your articles and photos! Thanks to all who contribute! 

Thanks for the great photos! — Rachelle Phillips: pg. 2,5;  Nia Schmidt: pg. 3; 
Dot Rygh: pg. 5; Larry Earl: pg. 7; Gail Condon: pg. 7; Kevin Williams: pg. 7; 
John Taylor, pg. 7; Unknown: pg. 8. 

FROM YOUR COMMODORE 
Dear Friends, 
      December’s article from the Commodore has been written 
over a thousand times in my head (in the shower, driving the 
car) you know what I mean!  A year ago I was asked to run 
for this office and it definitely pushed me out of my comfort 
zone. Now it is hard to “let go.” I will be forever grateful for 
the opportunity you gave me. 
       As always, sitting down to a blank piece of paper is 
daunting and yet I am sorry that this is the last article I will 

write as Commodore.  The task gave me the chance to feel a real connection with 
each and every one of you.  At Friday Night Happy Hour I had the privilege of 
discussing this with a Staff Commodore who has had the same feelings about let-
ting go.  We decided this is the main reason our club is so well taken care of.  We 
have a bevy of Staff Commodores who still care a lot about how our club contin-
ues to function.  What I am trying to say is, “ thank you for this challenging and 
rewarding year and I intend to keep working and caring!”                                                 
 It is time to pass the gavel to a very talented and hardworking man.  I be-
lieve we all have enormous respect for our new Commodore.  Jim has worked in-
credibly hard for us this entire year as Vice Commodore.  Here is your Golden 
Opportunity to give back to him.  Jim is in need of folks to volunteer for several 
jobs for next year.  They are:  Bar Steward, Galley Chief, and Port Captain.  
Each job does require time and energy but I promise it is worth it.  Please keep in 
mind that more than one member can share a position.  Ask anyone who has vol-
unteered in the past and I am sure they will tell you that they are glad they volun-
teered.  Let Jim or I know if you are interested. 

This year the Morro Bay Yacht Club will NOT be open to the public dur-
ing or after the Christmas Boat Parade.  Members and their guests are the only 
invited group.  Our Galley Chiefs, Donna and Andy Arozena are planning a nice 
buffet and the bar will be open.  I will need help with the bar and clean up and 
someone to close the gate (lock?) and dock for the evening.  The judges will be 
judging from our deck but there will be no awards following the parade.  Many of 
our members would like this to be a function enjoyed by our own membership.  
Please let me know if you are willing to help. 

Next year our Opening Day will be Sunday, March 26, 2006.  This is a 
change from what was discussed at the Board Meeting so please mark your calen-
dars.  We are celebrating our 50th year in 2006.  (Some of US wish WE were cele-
brating our 50th year in 2006!) 

For all of the million things gone unnoticed or folks not properly thanked; 
may I now express my gratitude. 

               Glenda Boatman  
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HAPPY HOUR HOSTS 
REMEMBER! In order for us to keep our liquor 

license, non-members are NOT ALLOWED 
behind the bar and all guests must sign the guest 

book located at the end of the bar. 

If you have questions about the  operation of the 
bar, contact our Bar Steward, Jay Simonson. 
If  this is your first HOST ASSIGNMENT, 
contact the couple assigned with you and they 
will show you the ropes. 

If unable to attend, it is your RESPONSIBIL-
ITY to find a replacement. Perhaps you could 
trade with someone else on the Host List. 

“SURPRISE!” From now on the club will 
furnish paper products and plastic ware for 
Host Night.  Hosts tend bar from 5:30 to 7:30 
pm AND serve snacks at 6:00 till 7:30. 

DECEMBER 2005 
2 John and Joyce Cotton 
 Ron and Susan Giddings 
9 Patricia and Willis Mann 
 Roger and Sandy Shervington 
16 Kerry and Pamela McCants 
 Michael and Brooks Measures 
23 Bruce and Laura Masterson 
 Goldberg and D’ Ambrosia 
30 Bob and Jenny Kizziar 
 Harold and Elena Hartsell 
 
JANUARY 2006 
6 Richard and Charlene Evans 
 Bill and Peggy Sanders 
13 Paul and Jessica Irving 
 Rick and Claire Grantham 
20 John and Shirley Zaver 
 Jim and Karen Clinton 
27 Bob and Carol Walker 
 Gary and Helena Raine 
 
FEBRUARY 2006 
3 Janice and John Tannehill 
 Richard and Claire Granthum 
10 Peter and Beverly King 
 Jim and Christy Hoxter 
17 Kathy Srack 
 Freddy Fernandez 
 Greg and Erika Luhr 
24 Don and Glenda Boatman 
 Lewis and Joan Wells 
 
 

If you make a change, please let  
Polly know. 

 

Happy Holidays fellow boaters,  
 
      The membership corner has been busy bringing in great new members as we 
are nearing the end of 2005. During the November board meeting, three new 
members were approved. They are Barbara and Larry Earl sponsored by 
Doug and Cheryl Gould, and Dana McClish; Bob and Judy Salamacha spon-
sored by Forrest Martin and Dick and Charlene Evans; and Susan Wiley spon-
sored by Patricia and Willis Mann and Rachelle Phillips.  Due to time con-
straints, Dale and Sandi Forsythe’s membership will be up for vote at the De-
cember Board Meeting.  They are sponsored by Duncan McQueen and Doug 
and Cheryl Gould. The information for the new members will be published in 
the January Masthead. 
      The 2006 Membership Roster will be the next project. If you have any 
changes, please submit them on the form enclosed in this Masthead. You may 
also find the change form on our web site at www.mbyc.net, and will have 
forms available at the Clubhouse. The deadline for the changes is February 
28, 2006. 
      With the revisions in Policy Letter #15 taking effect since April we have 
brought in many active and great new members.  I would like to thank all those 
who sponsored a new member for their patience and cooperation while we 
worked through our new process. The steps to bring in a new member may be a 
bit more sponsor involved, but I believe the rewards are in the active boaters 
we’ve brought in.  
      I would like to thank our membership committee for their dedication and 
involvement. Dot Rygh, Lynn Meissen, Jane Simonson, and John Bodine, were 
all essential to the success of our membership team. Great job! 
May you all have a wonderful holiday and enjoy the great winter sailing 
weather.       
      John Schmidt 
      Membership Chairman  

MEMBERSHIP NEWS 

      
FUN FLOAT 

 

    December 15, 2005 @  10:00 AM  

      Eureka!!!  We were finally able to seek out and sur-
round the rare and elusive Sand Spit Turkey (see photo). 
Alas, due to great speed and elusivity, we were unable to 
capture it. We shall go better prepared next year.    
      Tis the season for our annual "White Elephant (maybe 
we should change it to white turkey) beach party. Your ex-
change gift should be something that someone in your 
household has been wanting to get rid of for years.  
      We will leave the dock at 10AM on Thursday Dec.15th. 
      Bring finger food to share and lots of good cheer to pass 
around to everyone. 
       G.P.P. 

P.S. Congratulations to Freddie F. for winning the coveted Golden Paddle 
award for 2005. 

    

The elusive sandspit  

turkey was spotted. 
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          People News  
 

       
 
 

 
November 21, 2005 
  

John Paul Schmidt 
10:44 AM 

5 lbs., 15 oz. 
18.5” tall 

 

Ahoy Mates, 
      Well, the Commodore's Ball 
is but a memory as we head into 
the holiday season and the end 
of a very productive year. By 
the time you read this the heads 
should be complete ( I know 
you have heard this before) 
with bench seats and clothes 
hooks and the dock should be 

outfitted with new electrical outlets and an additional 
water source with new hose and nozzle. 
      The new dock electricity didn't just happen, of 
course. The job was accomplished only with the hard 
work of several of our members over the course of two 
days. Next year's Vice Commodore, Dana McClish 
engineered and oversaw the entire project. Jeff David-
son, Frank Wood, and Staff Commodore Ron May re-
moved the dock boards and ran the new water line. 
Manny Fimbres and Lewis Wells spent a long day con-
structing the pedestals  that would hold the electrical 
boxes. Finally, with the help of Harold Hartsell, Jeff 
Davidson and  “uxdegleb” the water lines were com-
pleted and the dock boards replaced. Uxdegleb was one 
of our shy members who didn’t want recognition via 
the Masthead. For those of you who like puzzles the 
letters can be unscrambled to reveal the true identity of 
this volunteer. I will provide one hint, he is not the 
most junior Staff Commodore and he is not better look-
ing than his wife. 
      We are underway with the electronic key system--
Secura Key. Funding for the project was approved at 

the last board meeting and a contract has been signed 
and parts have been ordered. Installation should begin 
after the Thanksgiving holidays and the entire system 
in operation before the end of the year. Members will 
have the responsibility of routing the wire from the of-
fice to the doors so I will be calling on club members to 
volunteer some time. 
      Another exciting project that is underway is the 
installation of parts necessary to make MBYC a wire-
less access point. The mastermind behind this project is 
our own Harold Hartsell who not only convinced the 
board of the value of the project but also ran the wire 
and provided a critical piece of the hardware. This sys-
tem will give members and transients at our dock the 
ability to access the internet where they can check 
weather, e-mail, and buoy reports. This system should 
be available by early December. 
      A pump out station, electronic key system, wireless 
access, safe electrical supply on the dock, and new 
color coordinated heads plus a group of very friendly 
members makes MBYC the most enviable yacht club 
on the entire west coast. If you agree, thank the mem-
bers noted above, and any and all that I have listed over 
this past year, for making is all happen. Without the 
generous support of the membership and the hard work 
of a large number of volunteers none of this would 
have happened. 
 
      May your filters remain free of bad fuel. 
  The Vice Commodore, Jim Phillips 

 
 

FROM YOUR VICE COMMODORE 

 
 
 
New items 
arriving in  

December 
Check out our stocking stuffers! 

 
 

 
      Remember to bring cookies to our TREE TRIM-
MING  PARTY on Friday, December 9th.   
      Also as you get your cookies ready please put in a 
donation of canned or packaged food to help fill our 
usual Christmas food box. 
 

Thank you - -  Activities Committee 
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FROM YOUR REAR COMMODORE 
      It’s time for Thanksgiving , and I 
don’t mean just turkey day.  My 
thanks go to all of you for your sup-
port this past year, and special 
thanks to so many who have gone 
out of their way to make this a nice 
memory for me. 
      When I was asked to fill this 
position a year ago, several people 
assured me that they would help, and 
their word was more than kept.  Dot 
Rygh handed everything over to me 

in “ship-shape” order and has been a wonderful resource all 
year, John Neiswanger has kept the Whaler going with 
many hours of overtime work at his shop, Brian Monroe 
(and John N.) have been there for the Bomber – I think it’s 
the Energizer bunny  the way it keeps on going, Alex 
Finlay, Doug Gould, Frank Wood, Lex Budge, Mike 
Brooks, Kent Butler, Ray Berndt, Dave Shinn, Joni Wells, 
and Susan Wiley  have answered my calls for help for race 
committee duties, and all the sailors who did their “time” at 
being the PRO – Applause! Applause! 
      The Fleet Captains did a great job of leading their fleets 
with special thanks to Ron May who single handedly set the 
Ocean race schedule and was the PRO for almost all of their 
regattas. 
      Bruce Masterson has worked very hard this year with 
the Juniors, and with Lex and Dana McClish’s help, has put 
together an active program that I can see has made apprecia-
ble progress.  Bruce has also seen that the Jrs. are getting 
better equipment to work with.  
Lex has taken on the job of mentoring the Student Members 
who sail at the collegiate level, and already is seeing good 
results.  Their first race this school year was in the Bay area 

and they took 6th place, which was very good for their first 
time out. 
      Ladies’ Day drew 4 boats out to race, with Kit Lock-
wood and Dot Rygh teaming up again for the win.  The 
other participants were Tiffany Smart with me, Bev Gam-
mill and friend June Ward, and Anita Rothenbuecher and 
Susie Berndt.  It was fun to do, and we didn’t give the guys 
too much to groan about (sez me). 
      The Bay Fleet raced the final of the Fall Series on a day 
with great weather.  John Taylor’s name will be on the Osos 
Trophy for winning the Day Sailer class, and Tom Jen-
kins/Christina Campolmi for the Lido class.  Tom did a fine 
job of heading up the race committee that day also.   
      The Ocean Fleet also finished their Fall Series with Ron 
May on Whizbang winning that non-trophy.   
At the Commodore’s Ball, I announced the winners for the 
year, but neglected to say that Ron won the Ocean Fleet 
Summer Series along with the other wins he’s had this year.  
My apologies, Ron. 
      The Commodore’s Cup Regatta was held in gusty off-
shore winds for the first race and then settled down and 
turned on-shore for the next two races.  Kevin Williams 
won the trophy, with Peter and Anita Rothenbuecher in 2nd, 
and Dana McClish and Michael Measures coming in 3rd.   
      The Ocean Fleet sailed the last of the Devlin Series, and 
again, it was Ron May who will have his name on the tro-
phy. 
      It’s been a busy year with lots of good times, and we 
still have several races before the end of the year. Again, I 
encourage everyone to come out and participate, if just to 
cheer the boats on.   
 
Thank you all, 
 Gail  

      Congratulations to the crew of Witchy Woman, 2nd place in their first one design regatta for Express 27’s, the Great 
Pumpkin Regatta at Richmond Yacht Club.  Crew was Skipper-Tom Jenkins, Jib Trim-Christina Campolmi, Spin Trim- 
John Neiswanger, Pit- David Meilsh, and Bowman-Andrew Brown. 
      From your number one shore crew Bette & Cole  

Greeting Boaters,  
      At the Port Captain’s Corner, we are currently working 
on the “Backyard Cleanup.”  Again, just a quick reminder, 
please collect any unnecessary items you may have stored 
either in the yard or in the storage shed. We would like to 
maintain a neat and tidy Yacht Club. Also, check with the 
revised Policy Letter if you need more details. 
We are also continuing to look at revising the rates in the 
yard as well. We are standardizing the rate per square foot 
ratio on the size of the boat stored. This rate may or may not 
affect you. Look for the rate change around the beginning of 
the year. 
      With the close of 2005, as agreed, I temporarily took on 
the Port Captain position until the end of the year. Since I 

will not be continuing Port Captain for 2006. The position 
will be vacant. If you re interested in the Port Captain job, 
please see your new Commodore or myself. 
      I would, however, graciously thank the Port Committee 
volunteers for dedicating their time in counting boats, check-
ing in transients, collecting and counting the funds, and the 
many other “hidden behind the scenes” jobs they did. And 
thank you for your patience in helping me take over the posi-
tion. 
                                                                                                          
Have a great holiday. 
      
  John Schmidt  

FROM THE PORT CAPTAIN’S DOCK 



December  2005 Page 5 MASTHEAD 

 
      This will be the last article that I write you for my term as DaySailer fleet 128 captain; however, I will be writing more 
articles as the Rear Commodore. To many of you this is a big red flag.  To many others of you this is a huge red flag. For 
the people mentioned above, I say, thank you, I recognize as you do the dilemma ahead of us all and I accept your 
“volunteer to help” in advance. Who would guess that less than two years ago, my two sponsors wore paper bags to speak 
“well” of me. My, my, my how things change. 
      Lets round out this last month. First, we finished the winter series. Six Daysailers participated in the last day of  this 
race. We enforced the new rules, we had A and B fleets, more trophies were delivered and everyone had their race within 
the fleet.   
      Victor Nigro even took advantage of the new rules that allowed him to sail solo; good going Victor! Second, we raced 
the Commodore’s Cup, seven Daysailers showed up for this event. Both races were plagued by good and bad luck.  Both 
races featured some swimming, and many good sports; boats will hang up side-down on the tree this year! 
      This last year had it all. We held two huge events (Nationals and the Annual Invitational). We added numbers to our 
fleet, Susan Wiley, Mark Soll became a stronger sailor, Kenton Hendricks tried his luck on other boats, and Lewis and Joni 
Wells are actively looking for a boat. We also lost a few sailors as well, John Neiswanger stopped  racing and the Schner-
inger’s moved. Things went up, things went down, friendships were made and broken, but in the end the fleet continues.  
Hail to the new chief Lolo. 
            Kevo 



December  2005 Page 6 MASTHEAD 

From your Board of Directors 
 
 

Remember to have your guests sign the book when enjoying a beverage with you. 
 

A new lock system will be installed at the club before January 1st.  New key fobs will be issued.  If you have 
questions, ask Jim Phillips or refer to the November minutes. 
 

Jim will need volunteers for several jobs next year.  The big ones are: Bar Steward, Galley Chief, and Port Cap-
tain. 
 

Opening Day for 2006 is March 26th.  We will celebrate our 50th year of existence.  

 
   

      This is the first weekend since the last masthead that we have not had a race scheduled.  Our fleet has a 
really good turnout of 7 boats on the line for Fall 2 on the 22 of October.  Tom & Christina were in 1st, Larry 
& Liz in 2nd and Pat & Dot in 3rd.   
     The following weekend was Ladies Day with 2 of our Lido boats competing.  Kit Lockwood and crew, Dot 
Rygh came out in 1st place of the total of 4 boats on the water (2 D.S. also).  Bev Gammill & crew were in 3rd 
place behind Gail Condon & crew in 2nd and Anita & Suzie in 4th.  Congratulations ladies.   
     The final race of the Fall series was held on Nov. 5 and the results of Fall 3 were; the Lockwoods in 1st, the 
Rygh’s in 2nd and the Kizziar’s in 3rd.  Overall results were Tom Jenkins and Christina Campolmi in 1st, Bob 
& Jenny Kizziar in 2nd and Pat & Dot Rygh in 3rd. Congratulations to Bob and Jenny (one of our newest 
members) for their first win in the Bay Fleet with their second place and a wine glass.  We’re looking forward 
to seeing them on the water for every race in the future.   
      The following weekend was the Commodores Cup and was not well attended by our Fleet.  Several inju-
ries were on the mend by the skippers or crew.  The Lockwoods braved the gusty winds and managed to com-
plete one race.  Hopefully we will have more attend the Drumstick on Sunday the 27 of November. 
     The Lido Fleet held their annual meeting in November to plan for next year and signup for the Bay Fleet 
Christmas party responsibilities.  We welcomed our newest member this month, Phil & Kathy Minnehan 
(from the Fresno Yacht Club and owners of a new Lido).  Phil and Kathy have been active in putting on  the 
High Sierra Regatta the past few years and have owned a D.S. (now owned by Bob Walker)    We also wel-
comed two members during this past year but have not had them sail with us so far.  They are Joe & Rhonda 
Horswill from Tulare and Steve & Shelly Mueller from Los Osos.  Larry Salas was elected the new fleet cap-
tain and hopefully he will keep you all in stitches with his famous news articles.  (Some of us have talent & 
others of us don’t).  I have enjoyed being Lido Fleet 59 captain for the past two years and I wish him luck and 
Happy Sailing.      
          Dot Rygh  
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      This year we will be serving a buffet dinner 
for members and guests on Saturday December 
3rd, the evening of the Lighted Boat Parade. 
      On the menu will be: baked ham, Andy’s po-
tato salad, baked beans, green salad, with coffee 
and cookies for dessert. Cost $5.00 @ person and 
starting at 5:30 PM. 
      Please let us know either by phone or by the 
sign up sheet if you are coming and how many 
will be eating.  This is only so that we will be 
sure to have enough food. 
       The galley crew,  
 Donna & Andy Arozena 

DECEMBER 3  LIGHTED BOAT  
   PARADE  &   
   DINNER 
 
 
DECEMBER 9  TREE TRIMMING 
 
 
 
 
DECEMBER 10  CHILDRENS  
   10:00 AM  CHRISTMAS  
    PARTY 
 
 
DECEMBER 17             BAY FLEET  
        5:30 PM           CHRISTMAS  PARTY 
 
 
DECEMBER 18            OCEAN FLEET  

   6:00 PM                CHRISTMAS PARTY 

      
 
       As your Social Activities Committee we 
wish to thank all the members who helped make 
this an enjoyable and entertaining year.  We 
could not have done it without you. 
       Keep up your good work. 
   Janet & Donna 

      Congratulations 
      Duncan took several medals in the Huntsman Senior Olympic 
Games that were held in October in St. George, Utah. Duncan is a 
fabulous lawn bowler and has medaled in several tournaments 
before this. I watched him play last year  
here in Sun City West, Arizona, and watched him and his partner 
take the gold medal in their event. He repeated that performance 
more than once in these Olympic Games: He took the gold medal 
for his age group in singles and also in the overall age group; then 
he and his partner, Monte Newsom from Cambria, took the silver 
medal in Monte's age group and also a silver in the overall dou-
bles. 
      For those who've never watched a lawn bowling competition, I 
can tell you it's quite a bit more exciting than you might think. 
There is a tremendous amount of strategy, talent, and luck in-
volved, with luck being the least of these needed qualities.  
     Marlene McQueen also played bridge at the Huntsman tourna-
ment and she won a gold medal in Bridge Pairs.       Gale Leach 

 21ST OF EACH MONTH:  PLEASE KEEP SUBMISSIONS 
CURRENT - OUTDATED ITEMS WILL NOT  BE USED  
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Morro Bay Yacht Club 
541 Embarcadero 
Morro Bay, CA 93442 

Ocean Races Start: 12:00 NOON 
Skippers Meeting: 10:30 AM 

      SUNDAY               MONDAY              TUESDAY           WEDNESDAY         THURSDAY               FRIDAY             SATURDAY 

JANUARY 2006 
Bay Races Start: 11:00 AM 
Skippers Meeting: 10:30 AM 

Friday Happy Hour Hosts Serve Snacks and Tend Bar from 6:00 PM to 7:30 PM. 

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 

8 9 10 11 12 13 14 

15 16 17 18 19 20 21 

22 23 24 25 26 27 28 

29 30 31     

     Hosts: 
Richard and Charlene 
Evans 
Bill and Peggy Sanders 

 

    Board Meeting 
7:00 PM 

Hosts: 
Paul and Jessica Irving 
Rick and Claire Gran-
tham 

 

     Hosts: 
John and Shirley Zaver 
Jim and Karen Clinton 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Masthead Deadline 

     Hosts: 
Bob and Carol Walker 
Gary and Helena Raine 

 

       


